
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

April 13, 2022 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the meeting room of the City Office at 557 N. 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on 
April 7, 2022, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk. The 
Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by 
signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to the Public, 
Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept 
continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public inspection on 
the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours 
immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting.  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Pat 
Meysenburg, Tom Kobus, Bruce Meysenburg, Jessica Miller, John Vandenberg, Kevin 
Woita, City Attorney Joanna Uden, and Interim City Administrator/City Clerk-Treasurer Tami 
Comte.   
 
 Also present for the meeting were: Water Supervisor/Interim Wastewater Supervisor 
Aaron Gustin, Building Inspector Gary Meister, Special Projects Coordinator Dana 
Trowbridge, Deputy Clerk Lori Matchett, Bryon Forney, Bob and Laura Kobza, Keith Marvin, 
Bob Hilger, Banner-Press Correspondent Hannah Schrodt and Sheriff Tom Dion.  
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east 
wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones.  He also 
reminded the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state their 
name and address for the record.  

 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the minutes of the March 23rd 
City Council meeting as presented. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 

Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the claims as presented. 
Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Water Supervisor/Interim Wastewater Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I just wanted to 
inform the Council and the Mayor that the valve that was purchased on executive action has 
arrived, and we will begin installing that probably the first part of next week.  We need to hydro 
excavate around the basins and deal with some electrical which we’ll talk about later on the 
agenda.  I spoke with Seth Draper of the EPA, and he was excited to hear that Bob Veenstra 
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will be making a presentation and be holding three meetings with the Council members towards 
the end of the month just preeminently and urge them to vote on something that he presents.  
As everyone on the Council is aware, we are addressing staffing issues on all of our projects, 
our meter projects, the 3rd Street water main project, and the Akrs water main extension.  The 
Akrs water main project will not be able to take place by us, in house, unless we address some 
staffing.  I wanted to just bring that to everyone’s attention.  I do apologize, normally I detail the 
overtime, but I was grooming a dog before I came here, and I didn’t have time to write it down.  
If you have questions, I’m more than happy to get that to you tomorrow.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I have a couple of things unless other people have 
something.  I just wanted to let the Council know that we are waiting on a few of the 
departments with their job descriptions that they were going to put together for us and some 
ideas on the salary schedule.  What I had thought about doing and I just wanted to let you guys 
know and if you have any problems with it, now is a great time to tell us.  I’d like to have Mat, 
Mick, and Bill work with me and Jessica on putting together what our compensation package 
could look like and then bring it to you because, obviously, you’re the ones that have to approve 
it.  So, we’ll do some small group work to get a form that you can look at and pick at.  I think we 
have some issues that we need to address because I think there’s some compensation areas 
that not all of our employees have the same considerations in.  So, we’re going to look at those 
things and figure out what the fairest thing to do is.  That is a good mixture of people who are 
topped out and have some other nuances in our compensation package.  Also, there’s a lot of 
stuff going on and I know that I’ve been in meetings with some of you with the new 
developments and the department of roads and stuff.  If there are any questions, please just 
ask.  There’s a lot going on and sometimes it changes hourly.  The final thing, just to plan 
ahead, I will be, providing that Canada doesn’t close it’s borders again, gone from July 1st 
through the 10th and so someone else would have to be available if something comes up, the 
emergency things that come up that the mayor has to do, that are an emergency that can’t wait 
until a meeting, we’ll have to be prepared for that and September 12th through 19th I will be gone 
also.  Just wanted to give you a ‘heads up’.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I’d like to address Aaron’s staffing issues.  He’s got 
a couple of candidates that I sat in on the interviews and they could potentially help us.  The one 
question that I had and talking with Aaron was I don’t know what a good starting wage would be.  
I don’t want to offend the other departments by setting it too high, but we’ve got to be able to 
hire them at a decent wage.  Do we have any advice to give Aaron so we can get these two 
people on the payroll?” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Well, we’ve been working on those things and we’re not 
ready to do anything by Ordinance which would change the pay scale but what we’ve done in 
the past that has worked fairly well is and it especially happens with electrical, depending on 
experience and skills, we’ve been able to advance people on the salary schedule and that’s 
probably what we can do.  The only time that I remember us doing something different and it 
made perfect sense and it worked out really well is when John came to work for the City based 
on his years of experience and skill level and the things that he is able to do, he’s certainly more 
than ten times paid for what we pay him.  So, those things can be considered, and we can work 
on those.  I’ll look at the needs and the skill level.  If someone has experience operating a 
backhoe and things for the job, then they are worth more to us.  We’ve done that in the past and 
that’s probably what we need to do until we get this thing overhauled.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Is that Aaron’s decision or our decision?” 
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 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Usually, I will listen to the arguments for and the different skill 
levels that would put them above the starting.  We’ve had to do it in the electrical department a 
lot.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “So, between you and Aaron, you’ll set the starting 
wage?” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “We’ll get it figured out, yeah.” 
 
 Water Supervisor/Interim Wastewater Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “That was going to 
be my question because we have a gentleman that Kevin and I said that we would have a 
decision by this Friday.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “He wants to give his two-weeks’ notice.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “We can set it and it will be adjusted down the road when we 
get to setting a new salary schedule.  I’m going to put one caveat down.  We will work on a 
salary schedule, and we will bring it to you, but it there’s any concern by the Union then the 
thing dies because we have an agreement in place.  We’re not going to negotiate a new 
agreement.  We’ll put something out and they will either say yes or if they want to start 
questioning it then I’m telling you that process ends.  Does that make sense to everyone?” 
 
 The Council members agreed that it did. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve the Committee and 
Officers reports as presented. Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “This is the map for the Wellhead 
Protection Area that JEO came up with and NDEE approved those boundaries.  So, that’s what 
you are approving tonight.  You are recognizing the boundaries of the new Wellhead Protection 
Area.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “That takes in all of the current annexations?” 
 
 Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Yes.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Does anyone have any questions regarding that?” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg introduced Ordinance No. 1383 Recognizing the 
Boundaries of the Wellhead Protection Map.  Mayor Alan Zavodny read Ordinance No. 1383 by 
title.  Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to suspend the statutory rule requiring 
that an Ordinance be read on three separate days. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the 
motion. The motion carried.  Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, 
Jessica Miller: Yea, John Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 

1383 Recognizing the Boundaries of the Wellhead Protection Map on third and final reading. 
Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 

ORDINANCE NO.  1383 
 
AN ORDINANCE TO THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA TO AMEND SECTION 7-234 OF 
THE DAVID CITY MUNICPAL CODE DESIGNATING A WELLHEAD PROTECTION AREA, AS 
APPROVED BY THE NEBRASKA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENT AND ENERGY, 
WELLHEAD PROTECTION PROGRAM, DATED JANUARY 2022, TO PROVIDE FOR THE 
REPEAL OF ORDINANCES INCONSISTENT HEREWITH; TO PROVIDE WHEN THIS 
ORDINANCE SHALL BE IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT; AND TO PROVIDE FOR THE 
PUBLICATION OF THIS ORDINANCE IN PAMPHLET FORM. 
 
BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA: 
 
Section 1. Definitions. Wellhead Protection Area means the surface and subsurface area 

surrounding a   public water supply well or wellfield, supplying a public water supply 
system, through which contaminants are reasonably likely to move toward and reach 
such water well or well field. 

 
Section 2. The City Council designates a Wellhead Protection Area for the purpose of protecting 

the public water supply system. The boundaries of the Wellhead Protection Area are 
based upon the delineation map published by the Nebraska Department of 
Environment and Energy January 2022. The boundaries of the Wellhead Protection 
Area are: 

 
A PARCEL OF LAND LOCATED IN BUTLER COUNTY, NEBRASKA BEING DESCRIBED AS 
FOLLOWS: BEGINNING AT THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 
12-T15N-R2E; THENCE EAST ON THE NORTH LINE OF SAID SOUTH HALF, A DISTANCE 
OF 5280 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF SAID SOUTH HALF; 
THENCE EAST ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 7-T15N-R3E, A 
DISTANCE OF 5280 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF SAID 
SOUTH HALF; THENCE EAST ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE WEST HALF OF THE 
SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF SECTION 8-T15N-R3E, A DISTANCE OF 1320 FEET, MORE OR 
LESS, TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF SAID WEST HALF OF THE SOUTHWEST 
QUARTER; THENCE SOUTH ON THE EAST LINE OF SAID WEST HALF OF THE 
SOUTHWEST QUARTER, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE 
SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SAID WEST HALF OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER; THENCE 
EAST ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SECTION 17-T15N-R3E, 
A DISTANCE OF 1320 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF SAID 
NORTHWEST QUARTER; THENCE SOUTH ON THE EAST LINE OF SAID NORTHWEST 
QUARTER, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE SOUTHEAST CORNER 
OF SAID NORTHWEST QUARTER; THENCE EAST ON THE NORTH LINE OF THE 
SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 17, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE OR 
LESS, TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF SAID SOUTHEAST QUARTER; THENCE SOUTH 
ON THE EAST LINE OF SAID SOUTHEAST QUARTER, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE 
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OR LESS, TO THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SAID SOUTHEAST QUARTER; THENCE 
SOUTH ON THE EAST LINE OF SECTION 20-T15N-R3E, A DISTANCE OF 3500 FEET, MORE 
OR LESS, TO THE SOUTH RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF THE UNION PACIFIC RAILROAD; 
THENCE EAST ON SAID SOUTH RIGHT OF WAY LINE, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE 
OR LESS, TO THE EAST LINE OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 21; 
THENCE SOUTH ON SAID EAST LINE, A DISTANCE OF 1780 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO 
THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SAID SOUTHWEST QUARTER; THENCE WEST ON THE 
SOUTH LINE OF SAID SOUTHWEST QUARTER, A DISTANCE OF 1320 FEET, MORE OR 
LESS, TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF A TRACT OF LAND DESCRIBED IN INST. NO. 17-
01168; THENCE SOUTHERLY ON THE EASTERLY LINE OF SAID TRACT, A DISTANCE OF 
2640 FEET, MORE OR LESS; THENCE WEST ON THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID TRACT, A 
DISTANCE OF 1500 FEET, MORE OR LESS TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER OF THE 
SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SECTION 29-T15N-R3E; THENCE SOUTH ON THE EAST LINE 
OF SAID SOUTHEAST QUARTER, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE 
SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SAID SOUTHEAST QUARTER; THENCE SOUTH ON THE EAST 
LINE OF THE NORTHEAST QUARTER OF SECTION 32-T15N-R3E, A DISTANCE OF 2640 
FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SAID NORTHEAST QUARTER; 
THENCE WEST ON THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID NORTHEAST QUARTER, A DISTANCE OF 
2640 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF SAID NORTHEAST 
QUARTER; THENCE SOUTH ON THE EAST LINE OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID 
SECTION 32, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE SOUTHEAST CORNER 
OF SAID SOUTHWEST QUARTER; THENCE WEST ON THE SOUTH LINE OF SAID 
SOUTHWEST QUARTER, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE 
SOUTHWEST CORNER OF SAID SOUTHWEST QUARTER; THENCE WEST ON THE SOUTH 
LINE OF SECTION 31-T15N-R3E, A DISTANCE OF 5280 FEET, MORE OR LESS, OT HE 
SOUTHWEST CORNER OF SAID SECTION 31; THENCE WEST, ON THE SOUTH LINE OF 
SECTION 36-T15N-R2E, A DISTANCE OF 3960 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE SOUTHEAST 
CORNER OF THE WEST HALF OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID SECTION 36; 
THENCE NORTH ON THE EAST LINE OF SAID WEST HALF OF THE SOUTHWEST 
QUARTER, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE NORTHEAST CORNER 
OF SAID WEST HALF OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER; THENCE WEST ON THE NORTH 
LINE OF SAID WEST HALF OF THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER, A DISTANCE OF 1320 FEET, 
MORE OR LESS, TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF THE NORTHWEST QUARTER OF SAID 
SECTION 36; THENCE NORTH ON THE WEST LINE OF SAID NORTHWEST QUARTER, A 
DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF SECTION 
25-T15N-R2E; THENCE NORTH ON THE WEST LINE OF SAID SECTION 25, A DISTANCE OF 
5280 FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SAID SECTION 25; 
THENCE NORTH ON THE WEST LINE OF SECTION 24-T15N-R2E, A DISTANCE OF 5280 
FEET, MORE OR LESS, TO THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SAID SECTION 24; THENCE 
NORTH ON THE WEST LINE OF SECTION 13-T15N-R2E, A DISTANCE OF 5280 FEET, MORE 
OR LESS, TO THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SAID SECTION 13; THENCE NORTH ON THE 
WEST LINE OF THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 12-15N-R2E, A DISTANCE OF 2640 FEET, 
MORE OR LESS, TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING. 
 
Section 3.  That a copy of the official Nebraska Department of Environment and Energy map of 

the Wellhead Protection Area for the City of David City, Nebraska is on file and shall 
be kept in the office of the City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska. 
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Section 4.   That all Ordinances previously adopted by the City of David City, Nebraska that 

recognize the Wellhead Protection Area which are inconsistent and in conflict herewith 
this Ordinance are hereby repealed and without further force of effect. 

 
Section 5.   That this ordinance shall be in full force and take effect from and after its passage, 

approval, and publication as required by law. 
  
PASSED AND APPROVED THIS __13th __ DAY OF __April___, 2022. 
 
 
 

________________________________ 
Alan Zavodny, Mayor 

ATTEST: 
 
           
________________________________ 
Tami Comte, City Clerk 
 
( S E A L ) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  (This space left intentionally blank) 



City Council Proceedings 
April 13, 2022 
Page #7 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



City Council Proceedings 
April 13, 2022 
Page #8 

 
 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of a contract 
modification for MSA Professional Services in the amount of $8,000 to complete a study of 
potential annexation areas. 
 
 Keith Marvin introduced himself and said, “I don’t know if there was an official committee 
established but Tami and I, along with David Levy have been looking at areas in regard to future 
annexations along with what is going to be coming in voluntarily in the future.  The thought 
process is that it would probably be a good time to take a look at everything and also, one of the 
things that the mayor and I have talked about for a long time is getting to the airport which would 
be one of the areas.  In my practice when we’ve worked for areas like David City what we’ll do, 
the Statute dictates that cities of the Second Class have to have a study done within a year of 
annexation in order to talk about how they’re going to supply utilities.  What I’ve done with those 
clients that I have worked with is that we do that study up front and also identify each of the 
parcels and do an analysis on the validity of actually annexing that property in.  If you get 
challenged, it typically lends a basis by which you can start that challenge process.  We ran this 
through David Levy, and he is all for this.  He thinks that it would help us out in the long run.  
MSA is doing this in conjunction with the Comprehensive Plan and they are anticipating getting 
this to us by early to mid-summer for both of them.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Alright, let me summarize why this is important.  If we have 
any desire to bring AGP into the city limits which would help us as far as increasing our tax base 
a little and increase our ability to have them be customers of our water, sewer and some 
electrical, hopefully, as we move forward in that process.  We need to have this.  We’re making 
sure that we’ve dotted our i’s and crossed our t’s in case someone says, because you hear it all 
the time, ‘how do you blight a bean field?’ and ‘how do you annex ag ground?’ so this is being 
proactive and trying to avoid problems down the road.” 
 
 Keith Marvin said, “As we go through this, for Joanna’s sake too, a lot of this is what 
came out of the Gretna and the case out of Bellevue this last summer.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve a contract modification 
for MSA Professional Services in the amount of $8,000 to complete a study of potential 
annexation areas. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of a purchase 
agreement for the municipal owned property at 593 5th Street.   
 
 Laura Kobza introduced herself and said, “We have a purchase agreement for $50,000.  
They would put $1,000 down and we would close on April 30th.  They understand that it can’t be 
used for a bank.  I don’t know what they want to use it for.  They’ve walked the property and 
they know the property and they are very aware of what it is.  It needs to be accepted by 
tomorrow at noon and close on April 30th if you choose to do so.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “So, the ball in your court now is, are you willing to accept 
$50,000, which I would encourage you to do so that we can use that money toward a continuing 
to be very expensive purchase but still a good value for the square footage of the building that 
we bought.” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “Did we ever do a resolution directing how the building 
is going to be sold?  That is required when we dispose of property.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “We did bids.” 
 
 Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “I think normally accept the bid 
and them we do the Resolution at the following meeting and then we have to do the thirty-day 
right of remonstrance.  Is that right?” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “Yes, that’s fine.  I just wanted to make sure that you 
were on alert to get a Resolution.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve a purchase agreement 
for the municipal owned property at 593 5th Street. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded 
the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was discussion concerning 
Chapter 2 – Article 5, Section 2-501c Tree Board Meetings. 
 
 Interim Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “This section says that the Tree Board 
will meet quarterly.  Before the last meeting they hadn’t met for over a year because there’s just 
nothing to meet on.  So, I’m asking what you think about changing that to annually or 
semiannually.  There is generally not much to meet on.  They can meet more frequently but that 
would be the minimum.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Quarterly seems like overkill to me.” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “I would say that I wouldn’t go any longer than annually, 
though.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I was thinking biannually.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I think that’s a good compromise.  Is everyone in agreement 
to that?  If you can put that together and we can formally act on that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of wastewater 
treatment plant conduit and wiring from junction box to control panel. 
 
 Water Supervisor/Interim Wastewater Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Ultimately, I’m 
going to ask the Council to table this.  I spoke with Cory Vandenberg earlier today after 
placement of this particular item on the agenda and he will be able to come in with a bid of his 
own.  I have things refigured and working currently out at the wastewater treatment plant for the 
time being.  I do feel like that temporary fix will hold until the meeting in two weeks which will 
allow Cory time to bid on this as well.  Effectively, what it is, for anybody who has seen the 
basins, we did actuators, junction box and then grounding of the induced voltage last year.  The 
dirt that was packed around the conduit, the conduit was exposed, dirt was added, concrete 
sidewalk was added but it has settled in some places up to a foot and other places an inch and 
this was all buried conduit with electrical that leads to the PLC in the office.  I cannot control 
anything with breaking conduit between those two points, the junction box and the PLC.  The 
two options that we are looking at are trenching it ourselves, laying enough conduit in the 
ground to accommodate the expansion as Bob will detail at the end of the month.  He will be 
recommending possibly two additional basins so we would have the foresight to put enough 
conduit in the ground that way we could do another electrical run for a whole other control PLC 
or the other option is to go overhead and have far more possibility for expansion addition, if 
there’s troubleshooting that needs to be done down the road it’s a lot more difficult to do it when 
it's underground but if it’s overhead everything is visible and easier to pull.  This bid here is an 
overhead bid.  There are two posts that he would set.  Cory is working with Matt Arps, currently 
about setting a more extremely permanent steel overhead but he’s also going to give us a quote 
for if we were to trench it underground as well.  I want to be as thorough as possible, so I want 
to ask the Council to table this.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “We’re going to table this.  But you reached out to 
Commonwealth just from prior relationships?” 
 
 Water Supervisor/Interim Wastewater Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I was extremely 
happy with the work that they had done and the detail that they had paid attention to.  Originally, 



City Council Proceedings 
April 13, 2022 
Page #25 

 
I reached out to them last year due to time constraints on what Cory could do for us and then a 
recommendation from Olsson’s.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to table wastewater treatment plan conduit 
and wiring from Junction box to control panel. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 

 Mayor Zavodny opened the public hearing at 7:28 p.m. to consider amending the Zoning 
Ordinance No. 1060: By Adding Article 8.16 Short-term Rentals, Section 8.16.1 Performance 
Standards, Section 8.16.2 Remedies, and Section 8.17 Accessory Dwelling Units.  Also, by 
amending R-1 Single-Family Residential by adding 5.07.02 Permitted Uses #5. Short-term 
Rentals and adding 5.07.03 Conditional Uses #8. Accessory Dwelling Units, also amending R-2 
Two-Family Residential by adding 5.08.02 Permitted Uses #8. Short-term Rentals and adding 
5.08.03 Conditional Uses #10. Accessory Dwelling Units, also amending R-3 Multi-Family 
Residential by adding 5.09.02 Permitted Uses #7. Short-term Rentals and adding 5.09.03 
Conditional Uses #13. Accessory Dwelling Units, also amending R-4 High Density Residential 
by adding 5.10.02 Permitted Uses # 7. Short-term Rentals and adding 5.10.03 Conditional Uses 
#8. Accessory Dwelling Units.  

 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “One of the things that is being 

discussed with me and the City and Tami and, I think, even Clayton is that somebody was 
wishing to do what is referred to as an accessory dwelling unit.  I refer to the show “Happy 
Days” and this is what Fonzie lived in is an accessory dwelling unit.  These are becoming 
notoriously popular across the U.S. as a way to solve a lot of housing and a lot of assisted living 
and nursing home problems that we’re seeing.  A lot of times you’ll hear them called a mother-
in-law cottage or something like that.  We actually have one or two of them in town already, if 
you think about it.  Mike McCracken’s son in technically living in an accessory dwelling unit.  
There’s one more that I can’t think of at this time.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “There’s one by the concrete plant which was Montag’s old 

house.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “Yes.  That would almost be 

considered one.  So, with that request we just thought that we would run it through.  These are 
modeled after what I would consider some really well thought out regulations out of Lincoln.  
They’ve actually allowed these in their historic districts.  The other thing, while we were at it, is 
also dealing with what is referred to as short-term rentals.  These are also known as air bnb’s.  
Statute allows very little control over these, and this would actually provide for that minimal 
control that we have but the most important thing to do is by allowing these in there and 
permitting them somehow, we’re notifying these people that they are subject to lodging tax of 
the county.  The difference between an apartment and a short-term rental is defined as anybody 
living there not more than 30 consecutive days.  Once you hit thirty-one days you are deemed 
as an apartment.  This is just one of those things that tries to catch us up to speed as far as 
things that are hitting around the country and Nebraska.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “So, is this a preemptive strike?  Do we have any air bnb’s in 

town?” 
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Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “I don’t know.  This is a preemptive 

strike, as you put it.  We’re just trying to get ahead of the game.  It’s a proactive approach.” 
 
Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “Can accessory dwelling units have 

axels, wheels and hitches on them?” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “No.” 
 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “That was a good question.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “I think we actually say that it has to 

be part of a permanent structure.” 
 
Council member Kevin Woita said, “What about property taxes?” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “It is subject to property taxes because 

it is a livable unit.  It can be above a garage or a separate unit out in back.” 
 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Lincoln had an issue with storage units turning into living 

units.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “I don’t think that this will let that 

happen, if I remember right.” 
 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “How does it not?  I know that Lincoln struggled with that 

issue.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “Lincoln has done a lot of struggling 

with it and that’s why I kind of grabbed some of that stuff.  It says that one accessory dwelling 
unit shall be allowed by conditional use in the R-1, R-2, R-3 and R-4 districts.  The accessory 
dwelling unit shall fit within the allowable development area of the lot.  The total square footage 
of the ADU shall not exceed the lesser of 1,000 square feet or 40% of the square footage of the 
principal dwelling, excluding the garages, carports, and space and all that. Any other unfinished 
space in a basement is included in the square footage to allow it to be furnished in the future. 
No more than two bedrooms are allowed in the ADU Bedroom shall mean any room or space 
used or intended to be used for sleeping purposes. The owner of the lot is required to live on the 
property in either the principal dwelling or the ADU.  The ADU must share the same access 
point to the public or private street as the principal dwelling.  The ADU must meet the same 
setback requirement as the principal dwelling of the district.  A detached ADU shall be located a 
distance no greater than 200 feet from the principal dwelling and must not be closer to the street 
right-of-way than the principal dwelling. The ADU must share utilities with the principal dwelling 
unless the owner can demonstrate practical problem with sharing due to the topography or other 
unique site considerations.  Tami, how did we define that?” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I haven’t heard yet that you can’t pour a slab and anchor 

down a storage container, and you can live in it.” 
 
Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “But we have storage containers 

in a different area.” 
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Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Ok.  You’re not allowing a storage container but now I have a 

living quarter.” 
 
Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “But they have to follow all of the 

other requirements for a dwelling, a residence.  They are also a conditional use which means 
that if you get a permit that it has to go before the Planning Commission for approval.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “All that I’m trying to point out is when is a storage unit not a 

storage unit?  So, I have a lot that I can link two or four of them together.  People are doing this 
and that is why I’m asking.  In Lincoln, they stacked them.” 

 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “Well, they made them an apartment 

building and they were designed by an architect.  They were finished as an apartment building 
and not just a container.  That would be a totally different situation.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Would it?” 
 
Council member Kevin Woita said, “They did it in Las Vegas, too.” 
 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “My point is that it’s not a storage container at that point.  I got 

a building permit, and I poured a cement slab and I anchored it to it, and I put four of them 
together and now it’s an apartment.  I put a window in it.” 

 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “They key, I think is in that first 

paragraph which says that it may be allowed by conditional use permit.  So, it has to go through 
the public hearing process, and they tell us how they’re going to do it.” 

 
Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I’m assuming that is my fire wall that allows me to not worry 

about a whole bunch of these going in.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin said, “I will tell you right now that it is a good 

fire wall with the members that are on the commission at this point in time and I think it’s going 
to maintain a pretty good standard down the road.” 

 
Hearing no further comments, Mayor Zavodny declared the public hearing closed at 7:39 

p.m. 
 
Council member Pat Meysenburg introduced Ordinance No. 1384 and Mayor Zavodny 

read Ordinance No. 1384 by title.  Council member Kevin Woita made a motion to suspend the 
statutory rule that requires an Ordinance to be read on three separate days. Council Member 
Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 
1384 on third and final reading amending the Zoning Ordinance No. 1060: By Adding Article 
8.16 Short-term Rentals, Section 8.16.1 Performance Standards, Section 8.16.2 Remedies, and 
Section 8.17 Accessory Dwelling Units. Also, by amending R-1 Single-Family Residential by 
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adding 5.07.02 Permitted Uses #5. Short-term Rentals and adding 5.07.03 Conditional Uses #8. 
Accessory Dwelling Units, also amending R-2 Two-Family Residential by adding 5.08.02 
Permitted Uses #8. Short-term Rentals and adding 5.08.03 Conditional Uses #10. Accessory 
Dwelling Units, also amending R-3 Multi-Family Residential by adding 5.09.02 Permitted Uses 
#7. Short-term Rentals and adding 5.09.03 Conditional Uses #13. Accessory Dwelling Units, 
also amending R-4 High Density Residential by adding 5.10.02 Permitted Uses # 7. Short-term 
Rentals and adding 5.10.03 Conditional Uses #8. Accessory Dwelling Units. Council Member 
Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 1384   
 
 AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND ZONING ORDINANCE NO. 1060 BY ADDING ARTICLE 
8.16 SHORT-TERM RENTALS, SECTION 8.16.1 PERFORMACE STANDARDS, SECTION 
8.16.2 REMEDIES, AND SECTION 8.17 ACCESSORY DWELLING UNITS.  ALSO, TO AMEND 
R-1 SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL BY ADDING 5.07.02 PERMITTED USES #5. SHORT-
TERM RENTALS AND ADDING 5.07.03 CONDITIONAL USES #8. ACCESSORY DWELLING 
UNITS, ALSO AMENDING R-2 TWO-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL BY ADDING 5.08.02 PERMITTED 
USES #8. SHORT-TERM RENTALS AND ADDING 5.08.03 CONDITIONAL USES #10. 
ACCESSORY DWELLING UNITS, ALSO AMENDING R-3 MULTI-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL BY 
ADDING 5.09.02 PERMITTED USES #7. SHORT-TERM RENTALS AND ADDING 5.09.03 
CONDITIONAL USES #13. ACCESSORY DWELLING UNITS, ALSO AMENDING R-4 HIGH 
DENSITY RESIDENTIAL BY ADDING 5.10.02 PERMITTED USES #7. SHORT-TERM RENTALS 
AND ADDING 5.10.03 CONDITIONAL USES #8. ACCESSORY DWELLING UNITS; TO 
PROVIDE FOR THE REPEAL OF ANY ORDINANCE OR RESOLUTION IN CONFLICT 
THEREWITH; TO PROVIDE FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE THEREOF; AND TO AUTHORIZE 
PUBLICATION IN PAMPHLET FORM. 
 
 BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID 
CITY, BUTLER COUNTY, NEBRASKA, THAT THE FOLLOWING SECTIONS OF ZONING 
ORDINANCE NO. 1060 BE AMENDED AS FOLLOWS: 
 

Section 8.16 Short-Term Rentals 
This section is intended to apply strictly to the use of property for short-term rentals within the 
zoning jurisdiction of the City of David City. 
 
Section 8.16.1 Performance Standards 

1. Said short-term rental shall be located in a primary residential structure. 
2. Said short-term rental shall not be allowed in any dwelling considered part of a 

multi-family dwelling including duplexes, single-family attached units or larger. 
3. Said short-term rental shall not be located in an accessory dwelling unit. 
4. Said short-term rental shall not allow the property to be used for party rentals. 
5. Said short-term rental shall not be used for any type of illegal activities as defined 

by state and federal laws. 
6. Said short-term rental shall file the required lodging taxes with the county and 

state. 
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7. Said short-term rental shall be properly maintained including structural 

maintenance and the grounds.  
8. Said short-term rentals shall meet all state and federal life safety codes and 

display said permits in a prominent location. 
9. Said short-term rental shall not increase the normal level of traffic in the 

immediate area. 
10. Said short-term rental shall not be used for any of the following: 

a. Housing sex offenders; 
b. Operating a structured sober living home or similar enterprise; 
c. Selling illegal drugs; 
d. Selling alcohol or another activity that requires a permit or license under the 

Nebraska Liquor Control Act; or 
e. Operating a sexually oriented business. 

 
 
Section 8.16.2 Remedies 
Failure to comply with the regulations in Section 8.16.1, may result in any permit for a short-term 
rental to be revoked. 
 
Section 8.17 Accessory Dwelling Units 
One accessory dwelling unit per lot may be allowed by Conditional Use Permit in the R-1 
Single-Family Residential, R-2 Two-Family Residential, R-3 Multi-Family Residential and R-4 
High Density Residential under the following conditions: 

1. The accessory dwelling unit shall fit within the allowable development area of the 
lot. 

2. The total square footage of the ADU shall not exceed the lesser of 1,000 square 
feet or 40% of the square footage of the principal dwelling, excluding the garages, 
carports, and space used for mechanical equipment, such as heating, utilities and 
water heater or pumps. Any other unfinished space in a basement is included in the 
square footage to allow it to be furnished in the future. The calculation for the 
principal dwelling shall be based on the floor area as of the date the special permit 
is filed. 

3. No more than two bedrooms are allowed in the ADU. Bedroom shall mean any 
room or space used or intended to be used for sleeping purposes. 

4. The owner of the lot is required to live on the property in either the principal dwelling 
or the ADU. The owner of the lot shall file with the Register of Deeds, a deed 
restriction agreement on the property stating the accessory dwelling cannot be sold 
separately from the principal dwelling. The deed restriction agreement must be to 
the satisfaction of the County Attorney. The deed restriction agreement shall be filed 
prior to any zoning permit for the ADU. 

5. The ADU must share the same access point to the public or private street as the 
principal dwelling. 

6. The ADU must meet the same setback requirement as the principal dwelling of the 
district. The height of the ADU must meet the height limit of the district for a dwelling 
but be no higher than the principal dwelling. 

7. A detached ADU shall be located a distance no greater than 200 feet from the 
principal dwelling and must not be closer to the street right-of-way than the principal 
dwelling.  
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8. The ADU must share utilities with the principal dwelling unless the owner can 

demonstrate practical problem with sharing due to the topography or other unique 
site considerations. 

 
 
 
 
Section 5.08  R-2 Two-Family Residential 
 
5.08.02 Permitted Uses. 
 8. Short-term Rentals – See section 8.16 
 
5.08.03 Conditional Uses. 

10. Accessory Dwelling Units – see section 8.17 
 
 
Section 5.09  R-3 Multi-Family Residential 
 
5.09.02 Permitted Uses: 

7. Short-term Rental – see section 8.16 
 

5.09.03 Conditional Uses: 
13. Accessory Dwelling Units – See Section 8.17 

 
Section 5.10  R-4 High Density Residential 
 
5.10.02 Permitted Uses: 

7.  Short-term Rental – See Section 8.16 
 

5.10.03 Conditional Uses: 
8. Accessory Dwelling Units – See Section 8.17 

 
This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after passage, approval and publication or 
posting as required by law. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED THIS 13th day of April, 2022. 
 
 
 
 
         
 Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 
       
City Clerk Tami Comte 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of change 
order #1 for Novak Construction for the new City Office at 490 E Street. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “This is Fire Marshal stuff?” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “This is Fire Marshal stuff.  In exploring options, we got a 
couple different bids for sprinklers so we could avoid drywalling everything that doesn’t move 
and is fire rated but that didn’t look like it was going to be an effective option either.” 
 
 Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “The cheapest option for 
sprinklers was $75,000 and we would still have to do some of this stuff.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “My belief, as one of the people in a governing entity who has 
dealt with the Fire Marshal, sometimes they make several trips and sometimes they have 
several recommendations on each trip.  That’s just the nature of the beast.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “Sometimes they tell you one thing and then 
they come back and say another thing.” 
 
 Keith Marvin said, “As Fire Marshal’s change they can also change things, too.” 
 
 Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “One thing that I know about it is 
that you don’t want to fight with them because you will not win.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “That goes without saying.  You’ll never get an Occupancy 
Permit to satisfy the Fire Marshal’s final rendering of the situation.  That is why this is before 
you.  This has been bothering me a little bit and so I’m going to talk about it.  First of all, I trust 
Tony implicitly so that’s not the issue but it’s the fact of when it was first suggested that we do 
this I had a lot of reservations and then I came around to the fact that it’s a pretty good price for 
the square footage that we’re getting and it’s a long-term commitment to the City.  It’s an 
important part of the City by anchoring that corner.  We could do some short cuts, but that’s a 
disservice to our citizens, I think to make it look cheap and it doesn’t need to be the Taj Mahal, 
but it does need to be functional and built with quality materials.  That’s where I’ve ended up 
landing on it after I’ve argued with myself about this.  I’m going to grit my teeth and we’re going 
to move forward and get this thing done.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “Are we going to have to redo the roof?  That’s what I 
heard.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “That’s what I’m hearing, too.  I don’t have anything official on 
that.” 
 
 Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Tony is still contacting roofers.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “From my understanding, which is pretty limited, we’re going 
to be able to source everything that we need to get fire-rated doors and things.  Do you know of 
anything that is a problem?  He’s had to find some different dry-wall people and he’s had some 
different people back out of the project, one because it’s taking so long with the Fire Marshal 
and some others are the scope is getting bigger than what it originally was.” 
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 Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Glass went up because it took 
the Fire Marshal so long to approve it and the price of glass has sky-rocketed in the meantime, 
as has everything.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “Tony said they started with the Fire Marshal 
in November.” 
 
 Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “I turned the plans in on 
November 4th and we didn’t get them approved until the end of February.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “How much did glass go up?  Twenty-five percent?” 
 
 Interim City Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “It was an extra five thousand.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita made a motion to approve change order #1 for Novak 
Construction for the New City Office at 490 E Street. Council Member Pat Meysenburg 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of hiring 
Olsson to design the water/wastewater building for equipment storage at 6th Street and 
Nebraska Central Railroad. 
 
 Water Supervisor/Interim Wastewater Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Critel building 
systems came out today and Bierman is currently working on a quote.  All of these buildings are 
pre-engineered or looked over and approved by engineers.  I think at this point in time, given the 
discussion at the last meeting maybe a motion to accept and then vote no would be the correct 
action.” 
 

Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve hiring Olsson to design 
the Water/Wastewater building for equipment storage at 6th and Nebraska Central Railroad. 
Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion Failed. 
Tom Kobus: Nay, Bruce Meysenburg: Nay, Pat Meysenburg: Nay, Jessica Miller: Nay, John 
Vandenberg: Nay, Kevin Woita: Nay 
Yea: 0, Nay: 6 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of Ordinance 
No. 1385 setting the building inspector pay. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg introduced Ordinance No. 1385.  Mayor Zavodny 
read Ordinance No. 1385 by title.  Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to suspend the 
statutory rule requiring that an Ordinance be read on three separate days. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 

1385 setting the building inspector pay on third and final reading. Council Member Jessica Miller 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 1385 
 
 

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA TO SET THE PAY FOR 
THE BUILDING INSPECTOR; REPEAL ALL ORDINANCES OR PORTIONS OF ANY 
ORDINANCE IN CONFLICT THEREWITH; PROVIDE AN EFFECTIVE DATE; AND PROVIDE 
FOR PUBLICATION OF THE ORDINANCE IN PAMPHLET FORM.  
 

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID 
CITY, NEBRASKA:  
 
 SECTION 1.  The Mayor and City Council of David City, Nebraska, do hereby establish 
and fix the pay for Building Inspector at $55.00 per hour after the passage of this ordinance.  
 
 SECTION 2.  Any and all ordinances, or sections thereof, passed and approved prior to 
the passage, approval and publication or posting of this ordinance, and in conflict with its 
provisions, is hereby repealed. 
 
 SECTION 3.  This ordinance shall be published in pamphlet form and shall be in full 
force and effect beginning on April 24, 2022.  
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED this 13th day of April, 2022. 
 
 

 
       
Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 
 

  
City Clerk Tami Comte 
 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of Ordinance 
No. 1386 creating Street Improvement District No. 2022-1. 
 
 Interim Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “The reason that we are doing this is 
so that we can assess the property owners along “O” Street.  If we did not do this, then we 
cannot assess those property owners.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “Which would be consistent with what we did on the west side of 
the highway so that’s an important thing to do.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg introduced Ordinance No. 1386 creating Street 
Improvement District No. 2022-1.  Mayor Zavodny read Ordinance No. 1386 by title.  Council 
member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to suspend the statutory rule requiring that an 
Ordinance be read on three separate days. Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Abstain, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0, Abstain: 1 
 

Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 1386 
creating Street Improvement District No. 2022-1 on third and final reading. Council Member 
Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Abstain, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0, Abstain: 1 
 
 CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 1386 

 
 AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, CREATING A 

STREET IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT WITHIN THE CITY OF DAVID CITY TO BE 
KNOWN AS STREET IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT NO. 2022-1; DEFINING THE 
BOUNDARIES OF SAID DISTRICT AND THE PROPERTY CONTAINED 
THEREIN; AND, PROVIDING FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF IMPROVEMENTS 
THEREIN.  

 
 BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, 
NEBRASKA: 
 
 Section 1.  The Mayor and City Council of the City of David City (the “City”), Butler County, 
Nebraska, hereby find and determine that it is in the best interests of the City to create a Street 
Improvement District for the construction of said improvements.  
 
 Section 2.  There is hereby created within the City, a Street Improvement District to be 
known and designated as Street Improvement District No. 2022-1 (the “District”), the outer 
boundaries of which shall contain the following property within the City: 
 

COMMENCING AT A POINT 25 FEET SOUTH OF THE NORTHWEST CORNER 
OF LOT 12, BLOCK B, LARRY J. SABATA 3RD ADDITION AND ALSO BEING ON 
THE EAST RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF 12TH STREET; THENCE WEST TO THE 
SOUTHEAST CORNER OF LOT 2, BLOCK 7, LAND AND LOT COMPANY'S 
ADDITION; THENCE NORTH ON AN EXTENDED LINE OF THE EAST LINE OF 
SAID LOT 2, BLOCK 7, LAND AND LOT COMPANY'S ADDITION TO A POINT 
BEING 80 FEET NORTH OF THE NORTH RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF ‘O’ STREET; 
THENCE EAST AND PARALLEL TO SAID NORTH RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF ‘O’ 
STREET TO A POINT BEING AN EXTENDED LINE OF SAID EAST RIGHT OF 
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WAY LINE OF 12TH STREET; THENCE SOUTH ON SAID EXTENDED LINE OF 
SAID EAST RIGHT OF WAY LINE OF 12TH STREET TO THE POINT OF 
BEGINNING. 

 
All or a portion of the Streets within the District shall be improved by removing existing surfaces, 
paving, grading, resurfacing or relaying existing pavement, constructing or reconstructing curbs, 
gutters, sidewalks, lighting systems, signage, and any necessary improvements incidental thereto 
as authorized by Section 17-509, Reissue Revised Statutes of Nebraska, 2012, as amended. 
 
 Section 3.  All of said improvements shall be constructed to the established grades as fixed 
by ordinances of the City of David City, and shall be constructed in accordance with plans and 
specifications to be prepared by Olsson Associates, Consulting Engineers for the City, which plans 
shall be approved by the Mayor and City Council.   
 
 Section 4.  The Mayor and City Council hereby determine that the construction of 
improvements in the District shall be funded by levy of special assessment as provided in Section 
17-509, Reissue Revised Statutes of Nebraska, 2012.  Notice of the creation of the District shall be 
published in the Banner Press, a legal newspaper of general circulation within the City, for three 
weeks after publication of this ordinance.  
 
 Section 5.  If any section, paragraph, clause, or provision of this Ordinance shall be held 
invalid, the invalidity of such section, paragraph, clause, or provision shall not affect any of the other 
provisions of this Ordinance. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED 13th day of April, 2022. 

 
 
 
       ________________________________  
       Mayor Alan Zavodny 
ATTEST: 
 
 
____________________________________ 
City Clerk Tami Comte 
 
(SEAL) 
 
 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of purchasing 
two bottle fillers for the new office at a cost of $1,668 each. 
 
 Interim Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “The water fountains that are currently 
in the new office currently do not work and Tony asked me what we wanted to do with them.  
The one at the top of the stairs in the lobby is so old that there is no water even to it.  There is 
one in the lobby and then there is one in the back hallway, and we would like to convert those to 
bottle fillers.  The one in the lobby then would be accessible to the public and at meetings and 
anytime during the day if the employees want to come in and get water, it would be available.  
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I’m okay with only one, two would be better, but it you only want to have one then I’m okay with 
that too.  It’s up to you.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I see that you got a quote from Culligan for 
something similar?” 
 
 Interim Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “It would be very similar.  It’s thirty 
dollar per month with a seventy-nine dollar install charge.  I was talking to Alan about that too 
and we both said that within five years we would have the bottle fillers paid for.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “Culligan will guarantee it forever.  If it breaks in five 
years, then what?” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “With Culligan I think you get the unit and bottles, probably.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “The one that Osborn is quoting is a filtered system?” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “It’s a filtered system, like you see in schools now.” 
 
 Interim Administrator/City Clerk Tami Comte said, “No, I don’t think that it is.  We’re 
going to have R.O. so we shouldn’t need that.” 
 
 Keith Marvin said, “I mentioned this item on the agenda to somebody today and I said 
something about Culligan and they said that doesn’t send a very good signal that the City Office 
gets in purified water and makes the rest of us drink what is coming out of the water plant.  Food 
for thought.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I had that same thought.” 
 
 Keith Marvin said, “The fact that you are putting R.O. in and is going to change the 
whole dynamic of the water down the road.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “Plus, you are dealing with a local business in 
town.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve purchasing two bottle fillers for 
the new office at a cost of $1,688 each. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 

Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to adjourn. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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      CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 

                                                                          April 13, 2022 
 
            I, Tami Comte, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of April 13, 2022; that all of the subjects included 
in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept continually 
current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such subjects were 
contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that the minutes of 
the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in written form and 
available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next convened meeting of 
said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings of said body were 
provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and the subjects to be 
discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                          
               
                                                                                                Tami Comte, City Clerk 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
  

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


